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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE CHARTER TOWNSHIP OF SHELBY SIDEWALK COMMITTEE HELD ON TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 13, 2011 IN THE BACK OF THE BOARD ROOM, 52700 VAN DYKE, SHELBY TOWNSHIP, MICHIGAN.
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m. by Chairman Richard Batchelder.

Members Present:
Richard Batchelder, Brent Freeman, Craig Cowper, Ray Breederland, Mary Lou Weitzel, Mary Beth Zinn,
Member Absent:
Paul Viar
Also Present:


Tina Vaglica, Township Engineer




 
Isabel Hauswirth, 11290 21 Mile Road

Nick Nightingale, 50995 Van Dyke




APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION by Freeman, supported by Breederland, to approve the minutes of the August 11, 2011 meeting as submitted.

Motion carried.
BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR/VISITOR
Ms. Hauswirth stated that a sidewalk was put in approximately two winters ago near her home.  Last week stakes were put in to complete the sidewalk.  She has some concerns that she wanted to bring forth.  
First off, she was not notified that this would be taking place.   

Mr. Batchelder stated that he had spoken to her about this and agreed that although we have the right to put the sidewalk in, the residents should be notified as a courtesy.   The committee will start doing this.

Mr. Freeman asked for an explanation of where she is located on 21 Mile Road.  She stated she is two houses from the overpass.  Her next door neighbor did not have the sidewalks crossing his property.  

Mr. Breederland questioned if she is west of the freeway.  She stated yes.

Ms. Hauswirth stated her sidewalk is the one that will have to be curved to go closer to the road.  Her concern is that she has seen congested traffic with people entering and leaving the Knights of Columbus.  She is concerned the sidewalk will be too close to the road to be safe.  She has seen people pass on the overpass before.  

Mr. Batchelder stated that the committee is spending an additional $8,000 to curve the sidewalk.  Ms. Hauswirth asked if there were any other options.  Mr. Batchelder stated not unless the homeowner at 11320 21 Mile Road was to give us the easement or a condemnation.  The homeowner offered the easement if we brought in a sanitary sewer so that he could develop the property.  A conservative cost to the taxpayers for the sewer would be $10,000 to $20,000.  Condemnation would cost about the same in attorney fees and is a very long process.
Ms. Vaglica stated that we have never done this for anyone else.

Ms. Hauswirth stated it would be safer to leave it the way it is.  Mr. Breederland mentioned safety is the main reason we put in sidewalks.  

Ms. Vaglica commented on the safety issue.  The sidewalk will be 14’ away from the edge of the pavement.  There will be pavement, a gravel shoulder and then a ditch.  The ditch will be moved closer to the gravel shoulder and will shift further north.   There will be a ditch between the road then gravel then a ditch then the sidewalk.  If someone goes to pass they will go in the ditch before they hit the sidewalk.  The ditch is approximately 3’ deep.  
Mr. Nightingale questioned why the landowner would not allow you to enhance his property by putting a sidewalk across.  Mr. Freeman stated you would have to ask the landlord.   Mr. Nightingale questioned what exactly is located there.  Mr. Batchelder stated there is a single family home with a small amount of acreage.  

A discussion was held regarding the homeowner upgrading or making changes to his property and having to meet Township guidelines.  Discussions were held at previous meetings with Glenn Wynn, Planning Director regarding future leverage for the sidewalk being put in.  By completing the sidewalk now the committee is satisfying federal guidelines from the bridge and completing a safety feature.

ENGINEER’S REPORT

Ms. Vaglica gave a report of where we currently stand on the Sidewalk Gap projects.  

· All the gaps have been staked

· Construction video is done on all of them

· Preconstruction meeting was held last week and construction is scheduled to start on September 19, 2011

· Permit approvals for both soil erosion and the Department of Roads have been obtained.
· The work should take approximately a month or so.  All restorations at the sites may not be completed this year.  There may be extensions to the spring.  If so a retainer would be held to assure the projects will be completed. 
She further mentioned about adding the 24 Mile Road parcel to the list of projects.  Mr. Batchelder agreed to add the 24 Mile Road parcel and reminded the committee that this was brought up at last month’s meeting.  We would continue the sidewalk west along 24 Mile where a short piece of sidewalk is missing that attaches to the professional building that faces 24 Mile.   

Ms. Vaglica stated there will be extras added to the contract as follows:

· Adding the gap at 5700 24 Mile Road – south side, west of Mound

· A few things on the 11320 21 Mile Road (Roy Rathka property)

· 24 Mile at Seven Oaks additional fence because the guardrail is dangerous as it has screws and wood sticking out of it and the walk is close to it.
A discussion was held regarding putting fabric through the chain link fences installed at the creek crossings of 24 Mile and one on West Utica Road.  Ms. Vaglica was told it was a bad decision because children are more curious when they can’t see to the other side and will climb fences regardless of fabric or not.  
Mr. Breederland stated he feels the fabric is not necessary.

MOTION by Breederland, supported by Freeman, to approve chain-link fencing with metal posts, top rail and no screening fabric at the creek crossings.  
Motion carried.

Ms. Vaglica stated that at the 11320 21 Mile Road (Rathka) property we want to make it a 5’ sidewalk which would taper down from 7’ on either side so it is further away from the road.  She understands that the sidewalks are to be 7’ but due to the certain conditions she feels this is safer.  

Mr. Cowper questioned the cost of this project. Ms. Vaglica stated it has been bumped up to $11,000.  Mr. Breederland stated that probably the ditch work is a good portion of that amount.  Ms. Vaglica agreed.  She stated the ditch; DTE guy wire relocation and the Department of Roads requiring us to pave the approaches are included in this amount.  Mr. Cowper inquired if we had the funds in our budget to cover this.  Ms. Vaglica stated we still haven’t reached our budgeted amount for 2010.
Mr. Cowper further asked if we could get a final cost of the total project.  Ms. Vaglica is waiting for the contractor to give her the prices on all the extras.  When she gets those figures, she will put them in with the estimate and will be able to give the committee a total.

MOTION by Breederland, supported by Zinn to approve the building of a 5’ sidewalk at the 11320 21 Mile Road property. 

Motion carried.

Mr. Cowper voted nay.
Ms. Vaglica mentioned that she was contacted by the Road Commission regarding writing letters as a courtesy to the residents regarding future projects scheduled to be done.  What happens is the residents contact the Road Commission and although they have jurisdiction they don’t have the liability if someone gets hurt on the sidewalks.    

Mr. Cowper agrees and is surprised that this hasn’t been done previously.  Mr. Batchelder stated in the past we have put up signs stating “future site of sidewalks” as soon as they were in the planning stages.  Mr. Cowper questioned what the process would be for this?  Mr. Batchelder stated we would either allow the Clerk or the Township Engineer to do it.   Mr. Cowper questioned if it would be more cost efficient to go through the Clerk’s Office rather than the Township Engineer.  Ms. Vaglica stated in the past she has written the letters.  She would do whatever the committee decides.

Mr. Batchelder stated that the committee will have Ms. Vaglica notify the residents through a letter of an upcoming project that will affect them and also to shoot an email to the Clerk’s Office notifying them also.  Ms. Vaglica stated it will be a standard letter which could be used for any address.  

Ms. Vaglica stated that the Road Commission has denied the project at Shelby Road between 22 Mile and Mound.  There is no bridge and the sidewalk leading to a hole is dangerous no matter what blocks are put there.  The Road Commission told her that the main issue is that it is too close to the road and blocks drainage.  She stated her office will work with the Road Commission and possibly do some drainage improvements.  
TOWNSHIP PLANNER’S REPORT

Mr. Wynn was absent from the meeting.

NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Batchelder reported that he applied on behalf of the committee for $400,000 for next year’s budget.   The Township Board approved the $400,000.  
Ms. Vaglica mentioned that we will really concentrate on 25 Mile Road next year.  
Mr. Batchelder further mentioned that the Township Board did not reappoint him and Mr. Freeman to the committee.  As it stands, until someone is reappointed we are still on the committee.  He would like for someone with experience and engineering background if possible to consider the chairperson position.  However, he still plans to attend the meetings.

Ms. Weitzel questioned if there was a standardized process in appointing people to committees?  She saw on cable that the Supervisor mentioned that they may be developing a new process including an interview.  Mr. Cowper stated his opinion is that the Board wants to do an interview process which hasn’t been done before.  The old process was through an application process only.  Ms. Zinn wonders if this will be standard operating procedures for all new appointments.  Mr. Cowper believes that may be what they are trying to do, but this is only his opinion and he is not speaking for any Board member.

Mr. Nightingale mentioned that someone was reappointed to the D.D.A. and immediately afterward when the Sidewalk Committee reappointments’ were addressed, Mr. Wozniak wanted to start a new process.  It appears to be controversial.  He understands Mr. Cowper’s opinion but disagrees 100%.  Things got political and comments were made on Facebook.  
Mr. Freeman stated that it is what it is.  We as a committee need to make sure that our leadership is still heading in the right direction.  That is why Mr. Batchelder is asking for the right person to step forward and take over.  The safety of our residents should be the most important thing.  

Mr. Breederland questioned if both Mr. Batchelder and Mr. Freeman remain on the committee until someone is appointed.  Mr. Batchelder stated yes, until someone is appointed.

Mr. Nightingale questioned both Mr. Batchelder and Mr. Freeman as to how long they have been on the committee.  Mr. Batchelder stated he has been on this committee for seventeen years except for a two-year increment when he took a job down river.  Mr. Freeman stated he has been on the committee for five years. 

Mr. Breederland stated that the school crossing guard at 24 Mile Road and Shelby Road told him there is a dangerous place at Mark Drive on the north side of 24 Mile Road.  He would like a guard rail at the end of the culvert that slopes down from a sidewalk into a ditch.  When you step off the concrete it’s dangerous.   Mr. Batchelder stated the sidewalk runs east and west at that location.  Mr. Breederland agreed.  He concurs with the crossing guard as he stopped by the site this evening before the meeting.  
Ms. Vaglica stated we already have a price for a fence that we could install there.  Mr. Freeman stated rather than a fence he would like to see if we could build up the property.  We keep putting up fences which he thinks is not appealing.  Mr. Breederland 
thinks a 20” high knee bumper would be adequate.  Ms. Vaglica referred to it as a split rail wood fence.  

Ms. Vaglica stated if the committee desires she can get a price from the contractor to either extend the culvert or to install a split rail wood fence, which ever is cheaper.  Mr. Breederland stated if you are to extend the culvert, you would require at least a 20” culvert which will probably cost $2,000.  

Mr. Freeman would like to discuss this at next month’s meeting.  He would like a chance to visit the site before decisions are made. 

 Cable TV Infomercial –

Mr. Batchelder asked if everyone had a chance to view the infomercial.  Many members had not.   He is very pleased with how it turned out. 
OLD BUSINESS
No discussion was held under this item.
CORRESPONDENCE

Ms. Vaglica received an email from a resident on 25 Mile east of Shelby Road.  There apparently was an incident where a car hit a pole, the pole came down, DTE came out to fix it and the sidewalk is cracked.  The sidewalk was just installed after a sewer project within the last few years.   Although this is not our problem she is letting the committees know because they will be eventually notified about it. She has notified DTE to look into it.

Ms. Vaglica believes she received the email from Clerk Terri Kowal.  She will forward it to the committee.  Mr. Batchelder questioned if Mr. Tim Wood, Building Department Director has been notified as well.  Ms. Vaglica is not sure; she will have to look closer at the email.  

Mr. Breederland commented on the location.  He assumes it is west of Shelby Road on the south side of the road.  

Mr. Nightingale stated that should be covered under insurance.  It was due to an accident involving a Waste Management garbage truck.  He believes the fault lies within Waste Management and not DTE.  The auto insurance claim should eventually cover any damages.

Mr. Freeman questioned who files the claim with the auto insurance company.  Would it be the Township?  Ms. Vaglica believes that it would be the Road Commission.  Mr. Breederland stated Shelby Township owns the sidewalk.  
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION by Weitzel, supported by Breederland, to adjourn.
Motion carried.

The meeting adjourned at 5:53 p.m.







___________________________________







Richard Batchelder, Chairman
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